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With Christmas now a distant memory, 
here at BPMA we are looking forward to 
an exciting year ahead.  The reality of 
moving to a new museum is beginning to 
sink in.  In 2014 we will begin the initial 
construction phase for Calthorpe House, 
which will see us making changes to the 
internal structure ready for new exhibi-
tion galleries and research facilities. We 
also hope to have our Mail Rail planning 
application approved by Islington Coun-
cil, which will pave the way for the public 
opening of Mail Rail.

For all this to happen we first need to 
apply to the HLF for a £4.5m grant. 
Although competition for HLF grants is 
fierce, we are hopeful of obtaining the 
funding earmarked by the HLF for the 
project’s delivery phase. Securing this is 
the main focus of our efforts at present 
so that we can begin to draw up intricate 
detailed designs this summer. 

We have a wide range of events and 
exhibitions going on this year too. High-
lights include an opportunity to get up 
close and personal with some original 
postal maps at The London Postal Map 
talk with Helen Kearney on 6 March and 
our Flagship Last Post exhibition which 
will be opening in Coalbrookdale on 10 
April. This exhibition explores the vital 
role played by the Post Office during the 
First World War, tells the stories of postal 
workers at war and on the Home Front, 
and examines the essential role played 
by postal communications. As always 
we will also be running the usual array of 
tours of the Archive and Museum Store. 
See our website for further details.

From 19-22 February we will once again 
be at Stampex, represented by both staff 
and Friends.  This is a great opportunity 
for us to meet with people and discuss 
what the BPMA is up to. Our stand will 
focus on the delivery of the new museum, 
complete with images of our vision for the 
museum, plans for the exhibition spaces, 
and more information about our current 
fundraising efforts. If you want to know 
more about what we have planned or are 
just curious to see what the new museum 
will look like we will have knowledge-
able staff on hand to answer all of your 
questions.

The Friends of the BPMA will be provid-
ing vital assistance for which we are ever 
grateful and, on their own stand will be 
hosting a small, travelling version of our 
Last Post exhibition. They will also have 
a variety of items from the BPMA shop 
for sale including First Day Covers. So if 
you have someone in your life who would 

appreciate a penny black tie or a postage 
stamp print tea towel this is the place to 
come during Stampex.

This February’s Stampex also coincides 
with the 100th anniversary of the intro-
duction of Postage Due Labels, created 
in 1914 to help combat the problem of 
uncollected revenue that had long been a 
source of concern for the Post Office. You 
can find out more about this centenary 
and our centenary exhibition on page 12.

This is not the only milestone anniversary 
in the first part of 2014. Last month we 
commemorated the 10th anniversary of 
the final journey of the Travelling Post 
Offices, and the man responsible for the 
public opening of the Royal Mail, King 
Charles I, was executed 365 years ago 
on 30 January.

We hope to see as many of you as possi-
ble at Stampex and I am sure that 2014 
will provide us will lots of exciting news to 
report back over the course of the year. 

Welcome

adrian.steel@postalheritage.org.uk
Twitter: @BPMA_Adrian

Adrian Steel
Director
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The London Postal Map 6th March

The Thin Red Streak 20th February

In the autumn, the British Postal Museum & Archive submitted 
its planning proposal for Mail Rail to the London Borough of 
Islington. It follows an application submitted by Royal Mail for 
the wider development of some parts of the Mount Pleasant site 
that are no longer needed for its operations. Approval would 
give the BPMA the green light to repurpose the ground level 
workshops, the car maintenance depot and part of the under-
ground tunnel network around Mount Pleasant, home of the 

BPMA rewarded by National Campaign

Mail Rail planning application submitted

Members of BPMA staff were recently 
presented with an award by the National 
Campaign for Courtesy, which rewards 
businesses that demonstrate good 
manners, respect for self and others and 
courtesy for all. Vyki Sparkes, Curator; 
Penny McMahon, Archive and Records 
Assistant; and, Melissa Collins, Volun-
teer were put forward for the award 
following an Archive visit by the Cuneo 
Society, which resulted in a nomination 
from one of their members. The National 
Campaign for Courtesy was impressed 
by the politeness, helpfulness and adapt-
ability that staff showed throughout the 
trip.

world’s oldest mail centre, and allow 
public access to the site for the first 
time in its history. A decision is expect-
ed by the end of February. 
 
Below: Artwork for a Mail Rail poster. 1939 Artist: 
Ziegler, Richard.  POST 109/328
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2013 saw BPMA make significant steps 
towards achieving its vision of a new 
home. We were successful in securing 
funding agreements with Royal Mail and 
the Post Office towards the long-term 
funding of The Postal Museum for 25 
years and Royal Mail Estates granted 
us a 999 year lease of Calthorpe House, 
situated at Phoenix Place across the 
road from the present Archive at Freeling 
House. 

The support that Royal Mail and the 
Post Office have given BPMA cannot 
be understated, and the faith in our 
project that they continue to demonstrate 
will be essential in ensuring delivery 
of a successful and popular national 
museum. But fundraising through other 
sources was also a major priority in 2013 
to secure both the short-term success 
required to build a new centre and the 
long-term success necessary to ensure 
the sustainability of the new museum 
well into the future. Grants were received 
from a number of charitable Trusts 
and Foundations, and the significant 
Development Grant from the Heritage 
Lottery Fund (HLF) received in 2012 
was put to good use. In order to realise 
the project’s fundraising requirements, 
a Campaign Assistant, Campaign 
Events Assistant and two experienced 
fundraising consultants were employed. 

With plans for Calthorpe House - where 
the new museum 

Delivering...  
The Postal Museum

will be based - at a more advanced stage than our aspirations 
for the former Post Office Underground Railway - Mail Rail 
- the project team focussed much of its attention in 2013 on 
opening up this subterranean network to the public. Designs 
were developed significantly and a planning application was 
submitted to the London Borough of Islington in the autumn. 
An exciting opportunity to reveal part of London’s, and the 
postal service’s, hidden past to a wider audience moved ever 
closer. Mail Rail also captured the imagination of the public and 
the press. As well as incredibly well attended themed events, 
various journalists and high profile individuals, such as historian 
and TV presenter Dan Snow, expressed their enthusiasm for 
our project. The support has been overwhelming.   

While the project team was busily progressing architectural 
designs and planning proposals, our colleagues across BPMA 
were looking further ahead, planning the future move from 
Freeling House to Calthorpe House, beginning to develop 
a new brand and developing the permanent exhibitions at 
Calthorpe House and Mail Rail. On the fundraising side BPMA 
Trustees and Ambassadors worked hard throughout 2013 to 
advocate our project and help us move towards achieving our 
fundraising targets. Their contributions have been invaluable. 
The work of the Trustees and Ambassadors, as well as BPMA 
staff has allowed us to successfully widen our supporter base. 
In the past year, we have forged new relationships within the 
political sphere, including MPs from our local boroughs and 
from further afield, the All Party Parliamentary Groups for Arts & 
Heritage, Philately and Heritage Railways, and with City Hall. 

2014 will bring some more key milestones for the project 
Designs will continue to be developed to an intricate level of 
detail and, halfway through the year, builders will move in to 
begin work on Calthorpe House. 
Among 
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the first milestones, a response on the 
Mail Rail planning application is expected 
in February.

The first half of 2014 will also be hugely 
significant on the fundraising front. 
An application for a potential grant of 
£4.5 million from the HLF will soon be 
submitted, with a decision expected in 
April. Although competition for HLF funds 
is fierce, we are hopeful of securing this 
significant sum. Everyone from BPMA’s 
archivists to Trustees are working hard 
to close the current £2 million funding 
gap to meet our match funding target. 
To help with this further applications to 
a number of Trusts and Foundations 
are being completed and we continue 
to engage with philanthropists and 
businesses. We are also waiting for the 
outcome of applications submitted at the 
tail end of 2013 that we are confident will 
be successful in closing this shortfall. 
Of course, we are always grateful to be 
pointed in the direction of those who 
may be able to support us and thank all 
those who have already helped us in this 
regard. 

Away from the fundraising campaign, 
design and building work 2014 will see 
us kick-start a range of activities that 
will form the foundation of our future 
public programmes at the new museum. 
These will include a Mail Rail oral history 
project, drawing on the memories of 
people involved in the journey of Mail 
Rail over the decades; a new touring 
exhibition focussed on the plans for 
the new museum; the development of 
our schools programme including new 
workshops, learning packs and other 
resources; our ‘People’s Post’  and 
‘Writing Home’ community engagement 
programmes will build on 

positive first experiences from 2013 and partnerships with local 
primary and secondary schools will be piloted. 

2014 is set to be another busy year, and we will continue to 
keep you posted on our progress throughout the year.

Visualisations of new museum and archive at Calthorpe House may look (Images 
courtesy of Feilden Clegg Bradley Studios) 
 
Top left:Learning space 
 
Bottom left: Lecture space and drinks function area
This page above: Welcome area
Below: Exterior
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The first use of the railway for the transport of mail took place on 
11 November 1830 on the newly opened Liverpool & Manchester 
Railway. Four years earlier, Rowland Hill had suggested that 
the sorting of mail could take place in specially fitted out mail 
coaches on the railway but it was not until 20 January 1838 that 
the first experiment in sorting mail en route occurred. This took 
place between Birmingham and Liverpool on the Grand Junction 
Railway and was immediately deemed a success.
Prior to the First World War there were more than 130 Traveling 
Post Offices (TPO) in use, some of these were suspended as 
part of wartime economy. Movement of mail through London 
was greatly assisted by the Post Office’s own underground 
railway. This opened in 1927 and ran until 2003. Many readers 
will know of BPMA’s ambitious and exciting plans for what 
remains underground. By the 1930s the Night Mail TPO network 
extended across Britain. Services contracted following the 
Second World War, there was no need for the Day Mails and only 
46 of the pre-war 77 Night Mail TPOs were restored to service. 
Another large scale change came in 1968 with the introduction of 
two-tier post. There was no need for the speed of transport that 
the TPOs provided and second class letters were removed from 
the rails.
In June 2003 Royal Mail announced that their entire rail based 
distribution network would change to a road alternative. The 
final TPO service ran on the night of 9 January 2004. While this 
remained the case and the days of the ‘Night Mail’ and on-board 
sorting staff had ended, small scale movement of mail by rail in 
sealed carriages had resumed by the end of the year. 
Following cessation of the TPO service, the Royal Mail class 
325 EMUs that now run from the Princess Royal Distribution 
Centre in North West London only carry Yorks loaded mostly with 
bulk returns. Loaded Yorks are transported around the site by 
electrically powered Six York Movers. BPMA hold one of the York 
Movers in our collection together with one of the rare Three York 
Movers and a York lifter, the latter best described as an electric 
pallet truck with a rotating turntable mounted on top.
In 2004 we thought hard as to whether to bring another TPO in 
to the collection as we already hold a pre-grouping example. 
This is LNWR 20 (later LMS 30244) built in 1908/9 at Wolverton. 
At the time, this carriage was on display at Crewe. Since then, 
it has been loaned, complete with an exhibition on the history 
of the Travelling Post Office, to Bressingham Steam Museum & 
Garden in Norfolk. It is well worth a visit to view one of the finest 
examples of a restored TPO in the country.
Many of the carriages were purchased by various railway 

On the 10th anniversary of the last journey of the 
Travelling Post Office Senior Curator Julian Stray takes 
a look back at the transportation of mail by railway 
and the work the BPMA has completed to preserve 
the evidence of this important part of postal history.

preservation 
societies 
around 
the country; 
therefore we felt that 
further duplication was 
unnecessary. Instead, we 
decided to preserve, in the condition 
they were in following their final day of 
service, much of the interior of a suitable 
candidate carriage.
In March 2007 two of BPMA’s curators, 
together with the assistance of external 
consultant Dave McDoughall, travelled to 
the carriage breakers yard of C.F. Booths, 
Rotherham to retrieve the majority of the 
internal fittings from the last TPO ever 
constructed. This was NSA POS (Post 
Office Sorting Van) 80395, based on 
the Mark 1 coach design, originally built 
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at Wolverton in 1977. British Rail had built ninety-six of these 
between 1959 and 1977. 
We worked in the breakers yard, surrounded by heavy 
machinery and oxygen acetylene cutting equipment, for two 
days while we stripped a carriage bare of all that we wanted for 
the collection. We also kept a photographic record of objects as 
originally situated. Swatches of floor coverings were taken from 
a dozen other TPOs as a further research resource; it was a little 
surprising to find that virtually every one was different. The only 
item that eluded us was a segment of carriage side, complete 
with posting slot. We had to pay a fee to the salvage yard, but as 
much of what we had collected was worthless to them as scrap, 
this was thankfully minimal.
BPMA now have sorting frames, wells, breast boards, fire 
extinguishers, seats, peg boards, windows, kitchen (complete 
with urn and oven) and many other objects, even the quite 
mundane such as string holder and a paper towel dispenser. 

Many of the hand stamps used on the last TPOs 
also made their way to our collection. A small 

number of male and female TPO staff 
were also interviewed for the BPMA 

Oral History collection. With a large 
Museum collection of TPO material 

supplemented by the official 
archive, BPMA have attempted 

to ensure that this exciting, 
important and engaging story 

remains vibrant.
Some of these objects will 
eventually form part of 
the ‘mail by rail’ element 
of the exhibitions being 
planned by BPMA for 
their new Museum. 
The British Post 
Office led the World 
with its pioneering 
TPOs and the 
practice of sorting 
on them. It had an 
elite workforce on 
the railways and 
their story will be an 
essential element to 
be recalled.

Top: Dave McDoughall stripping out the Travelling 
Post Office sorting frame for inclusion in the BPMA 
collection. 
 
Above:BPMA Head of Collections Chris Taft 
photographing a window in the side of Travelling Post 
Office carriage 80395 prior to it being removed for the 
BPMA collection. 
 
Below: Travelling Post Office carriage 80395. 
Photographed just a few days before it was cut up 
for scrap. Prior to this, many of the internal fittings 
were removed by BPMA for inclusion in the Museum 
collection. Photographed 21st  March 2007 
 
Below left: Travelling Post Office carriage 80395. 
Photographed just a few days before it was cut up 
for scrap. Prior to this, many of the internal fittings 
were removed by BPMA for inclusion in the Museum 
collection. Photographed 21st  March 2007
Centre: The last journey for a Travelling Post Office. 
Having been inspected and pronounced asbestos 
free, it was pushed down the track, and then levered 
off to be cut up for scrap over the following two days. 
Photographed at C F Booth’s scrap metal business in 
Rotherham 
 
All images:   J. Stray for BPMA

Top left: 
‘T’:   Interior view of a Travelling 

Post Office showing a row of 
postmen sorting letters into frames, 

with bags of mail waiting to sorted. 
POST 118/18

‘P’:  Postman sorting through the bag of 
mail dropped off by the TPO POST 118/5206
‘O’: Mail bag exchange apparatus picking up 
mail at 60 mph. POST 118/21
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For the past year I have been working at the BPMA surveying the 
uncatalogued areas of The Royal Mail Archive and cataloguing 
as many files as possible. This concentrated effort to uncover 
new resources and make them available to researchers is all part 
of the work the BPMA is doing to create its new centre in London. 

Since December, I have been cataloguing a huge collection of 
historic Army Postal Service (APS) records. Good communica-
tion to, from and between troops has always been vital for an 
army’s morale. The British APS was operated from 1908 by the 
Royal Engineers Postal Section (REPS), a forerunner of today’s 
Royal Logistics Corps. The REPS drew its men and officers 
from General Post Office staff. Its head, the Director Army Postal 
Service (DAPS), was a Brigadier based in London. 

The files I’m cataloguing will join the 700 APS-related files 
already catalogued in POST 47 of the Archive. They provide a 
picture of the mechanics of getting mail to and from the battle-
field, sometimes in quite astonishing detail.

With 2014 being the centenary of the outbreak of the First World 
War, it is only right to highlight the WW1 APS records I’m cata-
loguing, many of which concern staffing and recruitment. For 
example, the 1917 minute reproduced in this article ordered fit 
men to be transferred from the Home Depot (a giant wooden 
building in Regent’s Park), to the Post Office Rifles for active 
service with women assuming the vacant jobs.

As well as covering the First World War the files I have been 
cataloguing span from the 1900s to the 1970s. They tell stories 
of continuous organisational changes. I’ve uncovered many files 
from the reorganisation of the REPS in the inter-war years, and 
just as many from the post-WW2 handover of postal services 
from the APS to civil postal administrations in countries like India 
and Iraq. One of the stranger items I have catalogued is a 1960s 
manual from a British army base post office in Kiribati!

My year with the BPMA is ending. It has 
been an immensely enjoyable challenge. 
Working with archives needs patience, 
concentration, and a willingness to under-
stand and arrange huge amounts of data. 
Often, I’ve been the first person to have 
seen the files in decades – now they’ve 
been catalogued, anyone and everyone 
can consult them.

 I’ve been lucky to have worked with 
records from all over the Archive. Along-
side the APS sources, I have catalogued 
employment records; branding and PR 
material from the 1950s to the 2000s; 
executive-level business files from Post 
Office Counters (the predecessor of 
today’s Post Office Ltd); publicity material 
including posters, leaflets and videos; and 
a host of engineering reports and plans for 
mechanised and computerised mail sort-
ing and circulation. By the time I leave the 
BPMA, I’ll have added around 1,500 files 
to the Archive catalogue, and this is just 
one part of the BPMA’s work to preserve 
our nation’s postal history.

Matt inspects a box of uncatalogued records; the first is a 
1949 letter from the British Army of the Rhine

Bringing records into the light
Project Archivist Matt Tantony uncovers some exciting military material in the 
BPMA Archive

Left:This 1917 minute from the DAPS orders the transfer 
of men from the Home Depot to the Post Office Rifles (file 
to be catalogued).]
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My Favourite Object
Truncheon issued to GPO staff, 1848  

 
The Great Chartist Meeting on Kennington 

Common, April 10, 1848,  
Photograph taken by William Kilburn.  

Black-and-white photograph with applied 
colour. Original at Windsor Castle.

Asking 
a Curator to 
pick their favourite 
object is a bit like asking 
a child what they’d like to be 
when they grow up, in most cases 
the answer will change from day to day! 
So when I was asked to write this article a 
myriad of objects started flashing through my mind. 
Should I choose the earliest letter box in BPMA’s 
collection used in trials on the Channel Islands; the 
pneumatic rail car that was used to test the idea of 
using an underground railway to move the mail; or 
perhaps our recent acquisition of the diary of Post 
Office Rifleman, Thomas May, written when he was 
fighting in France in 1915. All of these are fascinating 
objects which help to illustrate the many interest-
ing stories that BPMA’s collection can tell. Instead 
however, I have chosen a truncheon. Now this may 
seem a lot less interesting than the items I’ve listed 
above but it is often the unassuming, apparently 
‘boring’ items that can surprise us and this item, in 
my opinion, does just that.

 It is a fairly plain wooden truncheon with the handle 
painted white and the rest painted black. If you look 
closer however it not only has ‘GPO’ [General Post 
Office] inscribed on the back but also bears the 
coat of arms of the City of London, Queen Victo-
ria’s cipher and a date ‘10/ APRIL/ 1848’. 1848 has 
become known as a year of revolutions and this 
particular date in April was the date of the Chartist’s 
mass demonstration on Kennington Common and 
procession to present their third National Petition 
to Parliament.  The Chartist movement was named 
after the People’s Charter which demanded political 
and electoral reform and in particular called for all 
males over the age of 21. 

It was 
feared by 
the government 
that the Kennington 
Common rally would spark 
revolution not just in London but 
across the country and that government 
organisations such as the General Post Office 
could well be targeted. As the Illustrated London 
News stated on 15 April 1848: ‘the speeches of 
those gentlemen [the Chartists] had led the public to 
anticipate some serious disturbance of the peace of 
the metropolis, the Government and the civil authori-
ties had made some extensive and well-arranged 
preparations to suppress effectually any violation 
of order or tranquillity, should such be attempted.’ 
As a result, the government issued GPO staff with 
truncheons, including the one now in BPMA’s collec-
tion, in order to protect themselves and Post Office 
property.

In the end the day passed off with relatively few 
violent outbreaks and, as far as I know, no direct 
attempts on the GPO.  While it may never have seen 
action, I hope I have shown how even the plainest of 
objects can add to our knowledge and understand-
ing of history and our collection. 

by Emma Harper, BPMA Curator












